Sandy Town Council



	Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 1 August 2011 at 7.30pm.



	Present:   Cllrs Mrs S Sutton (Mayor), N Aldis, J Ali, W Jackson, K Lynch, C Osborne, M Pettit, M Scott, D Sharman, R Smith, Ms S Smyth,  Ms S Stacey and G White.



	Central Bedfordshire Cllrs Mrs C Maudlin and Mrs N Sheppard and one member of the press were in attendance and five members of the public were present.  The Town Clerk was in attendance. 


	1
	Apologies for absence (38/2011-12)
Cllr Mrs Runchman had sent apologies for absence.


	2
	Declaration of interests (39/2011-12)
Cllrs Sharman, Smyth, Stacey and White each declared a personal interest in agenda item 9 (adoption of land at Fallowfield) as residents of Fallowfield.  Cllr Aldis declared a personal interest in item 9 as a governor of Maple Tree School.  Cllr Aldis declared a personal and prejudicial interest in item 8 (allotments) by way of his tenancy as an allotment holder and 


	3
	Questions from electors (40/2011-12)
There were none.
 

	4
	Planning Application (41/2011-12)

Town Council reviewed and discussed the following planning application received from Central Bedfordshire Council for comment:

1. CB/11/02281/FULL Erection of detached house at land adjacent and to the west of 34 Carter Street, Sandy

Resolved: to object to the planning application on the grounds that

a) the addition of this house and its access on to the road would add to the existing parking congestion
b) there would be a loss of amenity to the neighbours by way of the additional noise and overlooking of gardens.


	5
	Minutes of previous meeting (42/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 20 June 2011 as a correct record of proceedings.


	6
	Presentation of past Mayor’s badge (43/2011-12)
The Mayor presented Cllr Geoff White, former Mayor of Sandy, with a past Mayor’s badge and thanked him for his work on behalf of the community.  Changes to the mayoral board and the mayoral chain were noted.

The Mayor and Council congratulated the Town Clerk who had achieved a distinction in her studies at the University of Gloucestershire in Community Engagement and Governance.  The University had also awarded Mrs Shephard the David Trafford Memorial Prize for excellence in academic/professional achievement by a member of the Society of Local Council Clerks.  


	7
	Staffing Matters (44/2011-12)
Council received and discussed a report from the Clerk and a series of recommendations which had been made by the Staffing Committee at a meeting on 11 July 2011. 

1) It was resolved: that the working hours of the Administrator/Mayor’s Secretary are increased from 25 to 31 per week on a permanent basis with immediate effect; and that the working hours of the Administrator are increased from 12 to 18 hours per week on a permanent basis with immediate effect.
2) It was resolved: that STC would reduce its public opening hours by one half day per month to permit staff training to take place.  The Clerk would confirm the regular day/time to be chosen to the next meeting of Staffing Committee.
3) It was resolved: that STC would renew its contract for provision of specialist employment law, HR and H&S support with Ellis Whittam with effect from September 2011 for a period of 36 months at a cost of £2,500 plus VAT per annum.
4) It was resolved: that the cost of 4 hours extra cleaning work per week be authorised to meet an immediate need for temporary staff cover due to absence because of illness.  It was agreed that funds from the contingency fund would be vired to staffing budget to permit this additional working time during the long term sick leave.  Council noted that an exact sum could not be provided for approval as the duration of the continued absence was unknown but the weekly additional payment was £25.55 plus Employers NIC.   The Clerk was asked to write a letter of thanks to the staff member who was covering the extra hours and to congratulate him on his flexibility and excellent work.  
It was noted that a further proposal to change the venue of Saturday morning surgeries or consider removing them was to be explored further.


	8
	Allotments (45/2011-12)
(Cllr Aldis left the council chamber for this agenda item.)
A report from the clerk and recommendations from the Allotments and Cemetery Working Group which had met on 20 June 2011 were received and discussed.  

It was resolved: that existing tenants of Sandy Allotments be offered a further extension of their tenancies for 12 months until November 2012 and that vacant plots are let to people on the waiting list for 12 months only.  It was noted that those people on the waiting list who chose not to take up a short term tenancy would not lose their place on the waiting list for a new site.  In answer to a question from the public it was further noted that vacant plots would be let as half plots only so as to maximize the opportunity to as many people as possible.

(Cllr Aldis returned to the meeting.)

It was resolved: to alter the order of proceedings so that agenda item 9 (Adoption of space at Fallowfield) could be dealt with at the end of public business.


	9
	Mayoral Communications
21.6.11 
Attended with Mr D Sutton Annual Assembly of the 



Bedfordshire Branch of the British Red Cross at Flitwick.

24.6.11 
Attended with Mr Sutton the High Sheriff of Bedfordshire’s 
Cricket match at Bedford School.

26.6.11 
Started the Ivel Valley Cycle forum’s Cycle Ride from



Sandy to Biggleswade.


28.6.11

Attended 1st Sandy Scout Group’s AGM at Scout HQ at



Sunderland Road with other Councillors.
30.6.11      Attended the retirement of Jane Mills, Sandy Library with

                 other councillors.   
3.7.11 With Mr D Sutton attended the Mayor of Huntingdon’s Civic Service.
6.7.11        Attended the Battle of the Bands Competition held at 

                 Sandy Conservative Club.
8.7.11 
Meeting with Ellen Frampton of the Biggleswade Chronicle



at RSPB HQ, The Lodge, Sandy.



In the afternoon attended the opening of St Swithun’s



Lower School new library.

10.7.11
Attended the Mayor of Bedford’s Civic reception at the



Bedford Quarts Sprint Regatta in Bedford accompanied by 



Mr Sutton.

15.7.11

Attended with Mr Sutton the Mayor of Houghton Regis’ 



Civic reception at St Vincent’s Social Club, Houghton 

                 Regis.





	10
	Deputy Mayoral Communications (47/2011-12)

30.6.11 With the Deputy Mayoress attended the Mayor of



Wisbech's Reception and Rose Fair in St Peter & St Paul 



Church, Wisbech. 
 

7.7.11 Accompanied by the Deputy Mayoress attended the Mayor of Kempston's Mayoral Reception in the Centenary Hall, Kempston.

 

12.7.11 With the Deputy Mayoress attended the University of



Bedfordshire Civic Degree Ceremony in the Corn 



Exchange, Bedford preceded by lunch at the Swan Hotel

                 at which the importance of sport was stressed 

                 and several honorary sports degrees were awarded.

 

14.7.11 Attended, with the Deputy Mayoress, the Mayor of Luton's 



Charity Welcome Meal at the Brache Beefeater 
                 Restaurant in Luton.

24.7.11 Accompanied by the Deputy Mayoress, attended the Mayor



of Leighton-Linslade's Sunday Lunch and Band Display 


by the St Albans City Band.


	11
	Election to Committees (48/2011-12)

Council received and considered a request from Cllr Smyth to be elected to the Staffing Committee, Communications Sub-committee and Premises Sub-committee.  
It was resolved: that the size of the staffing committee be increased from 5 to 7 with a quorum of 4 with immediate effect.
It was resolved: to elect Cllr Smyth and Cllr Aldis to the staffing committee and also to elect Cllr Smyth to the communications sub-committee and the premises sub-committee.



	12
	Minutes of Committees  (49/2011-12)

It was resolved: to receive minutes from the following committee meetings:

a) Finance and General Purposes Committee 4 July 2011

b) Staffing Committee 11 July2011

which had been circulated previously.



	13
	Street Lighting  (50/2011-12)

A report from the Deputy Clerk and two recommendations from the PP&OS Committee made at a meeting on 18 July 2011 were received and considered.
It was resolved: to authorise replacement of 17 streetlight columns as described in the Deputy Clerk’s report at a cost of £26,160 to be funded from the capital account. 
It was resolved: to authorise cleaning, painting (and earthing if necessary) of 7 street lights as described in the Deputy Clerk’s report at a cost of £525 to be funded from the revenue account.


	14
	Queen’s Diamond Jubilee: Lighting of Beacons 4 June 2012
(51/2011-12)

A recommendation from PP&OS Committee made at a meeting on 18 July 2011 was considered.

It was resolved: that in principle, STC agrees to have a metal cage beacon on a pole to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and that the beacon be located on the Pinnacle Hill.

Members noted that this matter would be considered further at a future PP&OS meeting once further information was available. 



	15
	Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre (52/2011-12)
(Central Bedfordshire Councillor Sheppard left the meeting and took no part in discussion on this item.)

A progress report from the Clerk on exploration of the future options for Sandy Leisure Centre was noted.  Council noted that it was intended to communicate progress to individual user groups as soon as Central Bedfordshire Council supplied a position statement for publication.   The Clerk was asked about a meeting she had attended with Adrian Lear, an officer of Central Bedfordshire Council on 1 August 2011.  It was agreed that this information would be reported verbally to Council later in the meeting after all public business had been completed.


	16
	Reports from Representatives (53/2011-12)
Central Bedfordshire Councillor Aldis reported that CBC was conducting a public consultation on parking which would be referred to a meeting of F&GP committee.  Four enforcement notices for breach of planning legislation had been issued recently concerning properties in Roman View, Ivel Road, St Neots Road and London Road.  At a meeting of the General Purposes Committee of CBC to be held on Thursday 4 August a report on the 2011 local elections (arrangements for  which had caused some concern to Sandy Town Council) would be considered. Planning permission had been granted for the railway station car park and it had been agreed that a financial contribution to highways would be sought.

Central Bedfordshire Councillor Maudlin endorsed Cllr Aldis’s report and advised Council that the Sandy ward members were pushing for increased involvement on the spending of S106 monies in future.

Cllr Pettit reported that he had met with Paul Joyce, Area 5 Technician, Bedfordshire Highways on 11 July 2011 and a report of the items discussed and the actions to be taken would be circulated to members by the Clerk.  A further meeting would be held in late August or early September and members were reminded to report problems to Cllr Pettitt as Highways representative if necessary.
Cllr Pettit reported that in May 2011 he had visited Malaunay with c 20 residents of Sandy.  The Mayor of Malaunay had advised that there were changes to the funding of twinning programmes in France and central funding for twinning had been withdrawn and charter commitments not met.  The Malaunay jumelage would need to redouble its efforts to support the twinning link with Sandy.  

It was resolved: to write to the Mayor of Malaunay to confirm receipt of Cllr Pettitt’s report and to explain that the twinning association in Sandy also does not receive central funding.  The letter (to be signed by the Mayor and Cllr White) would express STC’s continued support of the aims and objectives of the twinning charter.  Council further noted that the 30th anniversary of the charter would take place during 2012.

Cllr White reported that recent contact with the planning agent for Tesco had indicated work would begin on the supermarket site in October 2011.

Cllr Sharman reported that he had attended a meeting of the Sandy Charities and various grants had been distributed to deserving causes.

Cllr Stacey reported that she had attended the first of the STC sponsored swimming sessions for young people on Tuesday 27 July at Sandye Academy.  Access to the swimming sessions had been extended to all children in the 8-12 age group.



	17 
	Finance (54/2011-12)
It was resolved:  to approve the list of accounts for the period 1 June to 30 June for payment which had been on display in the committee room before the meeting.

It was resolved: to approve the financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the first quarter of the year 2011/12 which had been on display in the committee room before the meeting.


	18
	Clerk’s Report (55/2011-12)
It was resolved:  that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by ss100 and 102 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.
The Clerk gave a verbal on a meeting held with Adrian Lear of Central Bedfordshire Council on 1 August 2011 at which potential future management options for Sandy Leisure Centre had been explored.  The Clerk advised that a written report would be produced for the Sandy Leisure Centre Working Group and developments would be reported back to Town Council in due course.

  

	19
	Tender for Adoption of Public Open Space and Play Area at Fallowfield (56/2011-12)
It was resolved:  that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by ss100 and 102 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.
The opportunity to propose a commuted sum for which Sandy Town Council would adopt specified public open space, play equipment and verges in the Fallowfield development had been made available to Sandy Town council on 13 July 2011.  The bidding process was a competitive one and the deadline for submission of a proposed commuted sum had been 29 July 2011 which was later extended to 2 August 2011 to allow the Town Council meeting to take place.  The land was being offered for adoption by Kier.  

A confidential report from the Clerk covering historical issues, bid process, costs and capacity implications of a successful “bid” for this adoption, community benefits and the implications of non-public ownership of the land had been circulated before the meeting. A site visit by some members had also taken place on Monday 1 August 2011 at 4.30 pm which further informed debate.
Following extensive discussion it was resolved: that Sandy Town Council wished to secure this land for adoption because this would be in the best interests of the whole community of Sandy and the Clerk was authorised to propose an agreed commuted sum (based upon 10 years’ maintenance costs) to Kier Homes Ltd as recorded in the Clerk’s confidential report supporting this agenda item.  A recorded vote was requested and no members voted against the proposition.  


	20
	Press Release (57/2011-12) 
None 
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